WVSU Faculty Senate Meeting

Friday, November 6th 2009

1:30pm 305 Ferrell Hall
Members Present: Kenneth Barber, Carla Blankenbuehler, Sean Collins, Tom Guetzloff, Rob Harris, Michael Lewis, Abainesh Mitiku (Dean’s Council), William Porterfield, Steven Richards, Aaron Settle, Carolyn Sturgeon, Deb Wells.
Ex-Officio:  Dr. Hazo Carter and Dr. Charles Byers.
Parliamentarian: Jack Magan.

Absent:

1.  The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm.

2. Review of Faculty Senate Minutes- The Faculty Senate Minutes from October 9, 2009 were reviewed, a spelling change requested, and a clarification on the motion that sent a request to the Constitution, Faculty Handbook and By Laws Committee regarding the process of properly changing the membership requirements on Faculty Standing Committees was requested and the correction made; and the corrected FS Minutes for 10/09/09 was approved by vote.

3. Approval of the agenda- approved by vote.

4. Comments from the Chair Dr. Aaron Settle- Dr. Settle discussed the continued urgency felt by many WVSU Faculty regarding the state of affairs and operations at the neighboring Bayer Cropscience Plant. Recently, another chemical leak was reported to have occurred again. Bayer’s Site Manager had been in contact with Dr. Carter by mail recently, and continues to suggest that there is no reason for undue concern at WVSU. Despite Bayer’s announced reduction in production and storage of MIC, Faculty members expressed skepticism, and Dr. Guetzloff informed the Senate that Bayer continues to cancel or postpone scheduled safety meetings with WVSU. The Senate was urged by Dr. Settle to remain active and vigilant until this issue becomes resolved in the future. Dr. Settle further 
I. Reports
A. Educational Policies Committee (Oct 30th, 2009 Report). A written report was provide which detailed 3 requests made by the Criminal Justice Department and approved by EPC, in which a course description was changed, a new degree option (CJ Law Enforcement Option) and a raised grade requirement of at least a “C” in every CJ course used for a CJ Major or Minor degree. The motion to accept the October 30th, 2009 EPC report was carried by vote. 





During discussion, Michael Lewis asked about the current status of CTC courses being offered on the WVSU campus. Other Faculty mentioned specific concerns regarding the status of CTC students and the courses at WVSU that are traditionally serving these students. Faculty expressed concern for the level of service and commitment these students are being given by CTC and WVSU at the moment. It was noted that Biology and English courses among other Departments have courses with several sections containing CTC students. Dr. Byers responded by noting that the structure of CTC is “in flux” currently and would look at the issue of “duplicate courses” and students needs being underserved in this area. 
II. Other Reports
I.  Report from President Carter- Dr. Carter began his report by happily acknowledging the recently approved and begun On Campus Recycling plan, and a new President’s Committee on Recycling that will include Dr. Vicki Wolfe, who proposed and created the plan, Dr. John Teeuwissen, Dr. Katherine Harper, Phil Judd, Michael Smith and others. Dr. Carter also announced WVSU’s current estimated enrollment to be at 4003 students, but that number did not include KV CTC students currently enrolled in WVSU classrooms; also, the USDA’s 107 acre Research Farm and the WVSU Extension Services have completed a 2 year cooperative contract to utilize this facility; announced that WVSU will participate in the Main Street Extension Program’s CURE- Charleston Urban Renewal Effort, which will work to make improvements in Charleston’s West Side neighborhoods; and the agreement to operate Camp Washington Carver is moving forward towards initiation.
II.   Report from the Vice President’s Office of Academic Affairs (Dr. Byers)- Dr. Byers presented his report of the Academic Affairs Council meeting on Oct 15th, 2009, and he discussed the status of WVSU’s WebCT program, which should benefit from the ongoing removal of CTC courses; a potential program to award Certificates to graduating students who have concentrated course work in a specific area, along the lines of and Extended Studies certificate; Dr. Byers also discussed the “Return to Learn” outreach that Student Affairs has begun, which is an initiative endorsed by Chancellor Skidmore, and the first event was a success and will be followed up by another soon; The Intellectual Property Rights Policy document, which has been discussed frequently, is being worked on still, but is near a completed form that will be reviewed by all WVSU faculty and discussed for acceptance during the Fall 2009 WVSU General Faculty Meeting; the status of Gus R. Douglass Institute Faculty and Staff relationship with those of WVSU is being further clarified, but the various issues such as their relationship to WVSU Colleges and Departments, as well as the nature of G.R.D. representatives in the FS, Standing Committees and other such entities of WVSU and the G.R.D. Institute remain. Dr. Byers plans to ask the Executive Committee to continue working with him on this important relationship; Dr. Byers announced that the Faculty Merit Committee will meet soon and reminded the FS that Michael Lewis’s important work in this area has created a good framework and stating point for the Faculty and Administration to work with and begin from; the Library Search Committee is beginning its task and many improvements continue to be made and the Jordan-Drain Library is improving continually; efforts to move all relevant operations from the WVSU Registrar and Records to each College continues, with Degree Evaluation and Transfer Evaluations have a new College based system beginning in Fall 2010; the status of “de-classified” library holdings is being reviewed by Patricia Shaffer and HEPC, which contends that such holdings should be offered to other groups such as municipalities, other libraries, prisons and state agencies, before they are recommended for permanent disposal. Dr. Magan once again reminded the Senate meeting that arrangement is needed that will allow all interested WVSU departments access to the “de-classified” library books that are still useful to each department, and this should be agreed upon soon, so that such an on campus relocation of these books can begin soon.
Dr. Carter also asked the senate to begin reviewing the final Intellectual

Property Right plan as soon as it is available, and it was noted that the Early Retirement Plan proposal may also be ready for an acceptance vote by the General Faculty as soon as this Fall 2009 General Faculty meeting.
III.   BOG Report (Dr. Tom Guetzloff)- Dr. Guetzloff informed the FS that the BOG had not yet met and thus he did not have a meeting on which to report.
IV. Student Affairs (Bryce Casto)- no request made.
V. ACF Report for  Oct 23th, 2009  (Dr. Sean Collins)- Dr. Collins did not have a report from the most recent ACF meeting, but the senate discussed his previous ACF Report from September 17th, 2009. Ultimately the FS voted to accept the Sept 15, 2009 ACF report as it was written and not have it edited for tone, as was previously approved. Dr. Collins agreed to present an ACF report at the next FS meeting. A motion to accept Dr. Collins ACF Report from Sept 17th, 2009 was accepted without change by a vote.
III. Old Business
1.  Bayer Institute operations and Shelter in Place at WVSU

a. Progress of Letter Draft to WV Senators (Drs. Beller, Guetzloff, Sturgeon)- Dr. Guetzloff suggested that the recent Bayer announcement of its “intentions” of reducing MIC production and storage in Institute requires further analysis on our part, and the nature of the letter’s intent may have changed; thus, the letter from the WVSU faculty regarding WVSU’s ongoing safety concerns is not completed as yet. Further discussion here focused on the need for a new FS committee to address campus safety issues, or whether the President’s Standing Environmental Safety, Services and Parking Committee can be used to address any such issues. Also discussed in some detail: should the WARN system be used by Campus Safety to announce issues such as apparently smaller, likely harmless chemical leaks at Bayer, that Bayer has determined to be no threat to the WVSU community; faculty expressed concerns that it would dilute the urgency intended with a WARN system; others thought that all such information should be released to the WVSU community so each person could make an informed decision.
b. Status of Student Athlete Attendance Policy- Dr. Guetzloff and Dr. Settle discussed the concerns associated with WVSU Student Athletes that are away from class for Athletics related travel. Faculty discussed instances were it appeared that student athletes were either not following due diligence to inform faculty of potential absences that would require faculty notification, approval and contingencies needed well in advance of a legitimate absence, or student athletes were missing classes and inappropriately, claiming prior approval, or asking for it belated and or without valid excuse. Dr. Byers requested that faculty and athletics work together to make this a working relationship and that a level of understanding is requested to help work out this issue. At least 24 hour notice should be given to all faculty by all student athletes involved, with Coaches informing all players of their responsibilities and proving written letters to faculty detailing athlete travel plans; the Senate discussion concluded that this issue should be added as a General Faculty meeting agenda item. 
IV. New Business

1. Reports from meetings regarding discussions (deans/faculty) on merit pay. Covered earlier.
2. Athletic/Student participation absence from class (Dr. Tom Guetzloff)- Covered earlier.

3. Campus Parking Changes Proposed (Dr. Tom Kiddie)- This is still being addressed and looked at by the Executive Committee
4. Proposal for Recycling on the WVSU campus (Dr. Vicki Wolfe)- Addressed earlier.
5. Inclement Weather Policy update: moved to next FS.
Adjournment: Being no further Senate business, the meeting was called to a close at 3:55 pm.

Kenneth Barber
Senate Secretary.
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